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HENRY ONDERDONK was born in Maryland and educated at Princeton University and 
the University of Michigan, where he studied with the composer Ross Lee Finney. 
He has been a teacher of music theory and composition at San Francisco State 
University since 1960. His works, mainly for chamber combinations and keyboard 
instruments, have been played regularly in the Bay Area. 

Music for Viola and Piano was written for his daughter Emily's master's recital, 
and premiered by her in New York on that occasion. It is a one movement work 
which begins with a quiet melody in the piano. After considerable evolution the 
melody gives way to a middle section of intensity and drama where there are a 
number of climactic moments. Once the intensity subsides, the music goes on 
hold, as it were, testing a number of directions before the opening melody 
returns (in the viola) for a quiet conclusion. The work lasts approximately 
eleven minutes. 

* * * 

PETER JOSHEFF, composer and clarinetist, was born in Madison, Wisconsin. He 
attended Lawrence University, and completed a B.M. degree at the University of 
Wisconsin at Madison. He came to California to pursue graduate studies in 
composition, and received an M.A. from the University of California in Berkeley. 
He teaches clarinet privately, and free-lances as a performer and music auto-
grapher. He was recently awarded a residency at the Edward MacDowell Colony for 
this Spring. 

KARI STICHMAN was born in Brooklyn, New York. He studied composition at the 
Berklee College of Music in Boston, where he discovered that jazz was not his 
main interest. He then studied painting, visual arts and music at the State 
University of New York in Potsdam. While there he tried to organize some multi-
media projects, but found that the different departments did not get along. The 
difficulty of getting good performances of his music led him to pursue sound 
recording technology. He now owns and runs Polymorph Productions and Recording 
in Berkeley. 

Treasure from Denial is a work in progress. It is the third incarnation of a 
collaboration begun by Mark and me last summer which will eventually include 
film, live music and elements of theater. With this goal in mind we are 
developing our technique and our working relationship by assembling pieces from 
whatever material we have on hand -- constantly discovering new material and 
discarding what is no longer useful. The present version is based on my poem 
"Far Away from the Clawed Frog" (1985). We've made an attempt to disrupt the 
narrative of the poem while retaining its sense and structure. Another 
important element is a collection of electronic sounds that I produced at the 
U.C. Berkeley Electronic Music Studio in 1982. The tapes containing these 
sounds were believed lost until last fall when Mark, while making his rounds of 
the U.C. salvage dump, turned them up. Parts of this treasure are gratefully 
woven into the piece, with added thanks to Mark for noise reduction. 

* * * 

SUSAN BLAUSTEIN is presently an Assistant Professor of Composition at Columbia 
University. Until last September, she was a member of the Harvard University 
Society of Fellows, where she spent three years writing music. Before that she 
taught for several years in Yale College and at the Yale School of Music, where 
she completed her doctorate in composition. 



Susan pursued her studies in composition at Pomona College, the Conservatoire de 
Liege in Belgium, and at Brandeis University, where her major teachers were Karl 
Kohn, Henri Pousseur and Seymour Shifrin. In 1985 she completed her D.M.A. in 
composition at the Yale School of Music, where her major teachers were Jacob 
Druckman, Betsy Jolas and David Lewin. 

Susan has received commissions from the American Composers Orchestra, the Group 
for Contemporary Music and the Jerome Foundation, Speculum Musicae, the New York 

·New Music Ensemble, the New York Guild of Composers, the Jubal Trio and the 
Nonesuch Commissions Awards, pianist Alan Feinberg, flautist Jayn Rosenfeld, 
cellist Joel Krosnick, the Fromm Foundation, the group Parnassus, and, most 
recently, from the Serge Koussevitzky Music Foundation, awarded through the 
Library of Congress. 

Just awarded the 1987 Brandeis Creative Arts Awards Citation in Music, Susan has 
been the recipient of two awards from the American Academy of Arts and Letters 
(the Goddard Lieberson Fellowship in 1986, and an American Academy Charles Ives 
Scholarship in 1979), a Composer/ Librettist Fellowship from the National 
Endowment for the Arts, and two fellowships from the Composers Conference, now 
at Wellesley College. 

Her Fantasie for Piano Solo won the 1980 League-ISCM National Composers' 
Competition, and was selected for the list of recommended repertoire by the jury 
of the 1985 International Rockefeller-Carnegie American Music Competition. 

About the piece, the composer writes: 

Although intended to flow as one line from beginning to end, my Fantasie for 
Piano Solo consists of three main sections. The first of these is strong and 
rhythmic; it builds in intensity and fills up the registral space until it 
fairly "explodes", leaving as its residue a new kind of field through which time 
moves much more slowly, as if it has to pass through a more viscous and 
resistant substance, Gently at first, the pianist begins to fill the space with 
more explicitly pianistic figuration and long yearning melodic lines until we 
feel ourselves swept along into a third movement which balances the first but 
speaks in a more expansive and lyrical manner. A brief recall of the opening 
material brings the work to a close; one is left with the impression that the 
music of the first and third sections have negotiated a tentative peace, if not 
a lasting one. 

* * * 
Born in Palo Alto, California in 1951, ALLEN ANDERSON grew up in the San 
Francisco Bay Area. He graduated from the University of California at Berkeley 
with a B.A. in music in 1973, having studied with Michael Senturia, Edwin Dugger 
and Andrew Imbrie, He holds a Ph.D. in Music Composition and Theory from 
Brandeis University, where his principal teachers were Seymour Shifrin and 
Martin Boykan, Since 1981 he has been a full-time faculty member at Brandeis. 

Currently Mr. Anderson is at work on a choral commission from the Brandeis 
University Chamber Choir, as well as an octet fot Boston's Dinosaur Annex, 
Upcoming works include a viola commission for New York violist John Graham and a 
cello concerto for Lydian String Quartet member Rhonda Rider, Zephyro, Zephyro 
will be performed at this summer's Holland Festival by Speculum Musicae. 



The brief -- scarcely seven minute -- trio Zephyro, Zephyro was composed in 1978 
for the short-lived Contemporary American Music Project, and was premiered by 
them in 1979. The title, while a re-spelling of the repeated text ("Zefiro, 
Zefiro") at the outset of Monteverdi's well-known madrigal "Zefiro Toma", 
portends neither chaconne nor quotation. Rather, the title is meant to evoke 
the music's riddles and rufflings, murmurs and echoes like of a scattering, 
playful, and at times driving breeze. The reiteration loosely parallels the 
music's formal disposition: the four sections form paired allegiances to either 
side of the mid-point, a musical watershed. The fourth section recapitulates 
material from the first, though the elements are transformed, order juggled, and 
the spaces between events exploded. 

* * * 
Peter Josheff's Elegy for solo bassoon was composed between May 5 and June 12, 
1986. It was performed on bass clarinet in October. This is its first 
performance in its original form as a bassoon piece. Written in memory of Rox 
Lee, it is dedicated to Rebecca, Alison and Patti. 

* * * 
MAR( WINGES was born in 1951 in Louisville, Kentucky. He has studied at the 
University of Cincinnati College-Conservatory of Music, San Francisco State 
University, and the Royal Academy of Music in Stockholm, Sweden. His principal 
teachers have been Ellsworth Milburn, Henry Onderdonk and Arne Mellnas. In 
addition to Winter Canticles (1985), recent works include Red Mask (1986) for 
violin, cello and piano, and ! ~of~ (1982-84) for chorus, two harps 
and percussion. 

Winter Canticles is a virtuoso work for solo organ in four movements. Each 
movement uses a poem by Richard Stansberger as its point of departure. The 
nature of the music is more a reflection of the mood of the poems, rather than 
any literal interpretation, In the work as a whole, color contributes as much 
to the form as the use of pitch. No other single instrument possesses quite the 
range of color as the organ, and indeed is one of its most effective attributes. 

Much of the writing is quite colorful, with a nod to the late romantic French 
school of organist/composers Vierne and Widor. This is most obvious in the 
third movement, The Bells Stop Ringing New Year's - a fast "French Toccata". By 
way of contrast, the ghost of several baroque masters may be detected in the 
second movement, Bare Trees, as well as the last movement, Mild February. Both 
movements contain contrapuntal sections. The second movement is a miniature 
Sonata-Allegro, with two distinct thematic gestures. Both the frirst and last 
movements are loosely based on the Passacaglia form: that of a recurring motto 
or theme, presented usually in the pedals. They are quite different in mood 
however. November (marked "agitated, restless" in the score) feels incomplete, 
as if the ideas are not fully spun out. Its ending is almost a question mark. 
Mild February treats the same melodic material in a very different fashion, and 
overall projects more a feeling of finality. The slow buildup and sustained 
chords at the end of this movement are the real goal that was not reached in the 
first movement. 

Winter Canticles was written for Hans-Ola Ericsson, and was premiered by him in 
Stockholm, Sweden, in April of 1986. Tonight is its first American performance. 
The following poems are quoted with the kind permission of the author. 



November 
It's November and I can't describe the light outside 
with the sky the way it is, full of souls, 
It's November and I know what to do with my life 
but can't describe the wind moaning through my ribs, 

Bare Trees 
... do not be alarmed if the snow and grey sky have stolen the 
horizon.,. 

The Bells Stop Ringing New Year's 
The black cat comes in from hunting, 
I rub my nose in his cold fur 
where the old year still hides, 

The grey allday sky is turning black. 
A raindrop carries its crescent of light 
toward the center of the earth. 

* * * 

Mild February 

Rums OLIVIER. JR. began playing the bassoon at the age of thirteen as a PTA 
scholarship student of Ray Nowlen at the University of California, 

Later he studied with David Briedenthal of the Los Angeles Philharmonic, At the 
age of eighteen, Rufus played the E Minor Vivaldi Concerto with the Los Angeles 
Philharmonic, and later went on to play with that same orchestra as an 
alternate. 

In 1977, Mr, Olivier won a position with the Los Angeles Chamber Orchestra under 
Neville Mariner and, in the same month, became second bassoonist with the San 
Francisco Symphony. 

Since 1980 Mr, Olivier has held the principal bassoon position in the San 
Francisco Opera Orchestra, He teaches at Stanford University, San Francisco 
State University, the University of California at Santa Cruz, and at his home 
studio. 

Mr. Olivier can also be heard with the Anchor Chamber Players, Mid Summer 
Mozart, the San Francisco Chamber Orchestra, Sinfonia Concertante, and as the 
bassoonist in the Walt Disney movie ''Never Cry Wolf". 

* * * 
ERIC HOE, composer and pianist, holds degrees from Princeton University and the 
University of California, Berkeley. He has studied piano with Robert Helps and 
Jerry Kuderna. Currently he is an Assistant Professor at San Francisco State 
University, where he teaches composition, theory and related subjects. He 
performs frequently as pianist and conductor, specializing in twentieth-century 
chamber music. 

* * * 
ALEXANDER POST is Professor of Music at San Francisco State University, a 
position he has held since 1958. He is also Organist/Minister of Music at the 
First Unitarian Church of San Francisco. 



For nearly 30 years he has presented numerous recitals in the Bay Area and on 
the East Coast with critical acclaim. Some notable appearances include the 
Methuen Memorial Music Hall near Boston, a recital of French music at the Far-
Western Regional Convention of the American Guild of Organists, and as featured 
soloist at the Cabrillo Festival in Aptos, California, playing both solo and 
concerted works. In 1979 Mr. Post presented a seven-recital series during which 
he performed eighty masterworks for organ by Johann Sebastian Bach. He has 
premiered several new works for organ, organ and voice, and harpsichord in 
chamber ensemble. 

Mr. Post has made extensive studies in organ design, and is responsible for the 
design of several instruments in the area and in the East. He has played many 
dedication recitals of new and rebuilt instruments. He is widely experienced as 
an accompanist in oratorio and cantata performances both on the organ and 
harpsichord. He has appeard numerous times with the San Francisco Bach Choir, 
the Masterworks Chorale of San Mateo, and other community choral groups. 

Mr. Post has been a very active organ teacher in the community for many years 
with many former students now pursuing teaching and concert careers throughout 
California and the nation. Mr. Post is a former Dean of the San Francisco 
Chapter of the American Guild of Organists. In addition to being an organist he 
is a composer of many works for organ, chamber, choral and symphonic media, most 
recently contributing a cantata Bright Joy, which has been widely performed in 
the Bay Area. 

* * * 
MARI SUMMER, cellist, is a relative newcomer to the Bay Area. A member of the 
Winnipeg Symphony in Manitoba, Canada for three years, he played with a variety 
of contemporary music ensembles, and formed his own group, the West End String 
Band, a jazz ensemble which performed at the Winnipeg Folk Festival in 1985. 

Since moving to California in 1985, Mark has played with the Oakland Symphony, 
the Oakland Ballet, the Chamber Symphony of San Francisco, and the contemporary 
music ensemble, Iskra. He is a member of the Robert Bloch String Quartet at the 
University of California, Davis, the Almaden String Quartet, both classical 
quartets, and the Turtle Island String Quartet, an improvising quartet which 
plays original music. Mark is currently performing in a duo with pianist Janet 
Small, a member of the Alameda jazz ensemble, Alive! 

* * * 

KAREN ROSENA[, pianist, completed her B.M. and M.A. degrees at San Francisco 
State University, and her D.M.A. degree at Stanford University, having studied 
piano with Carlo Busotti and Nathan Schwartz, and fortepiano with Margaret 
Fabrizio and Malcolm Bilson. She has participated in many Bay Area concerts, 
both as soloist and chamber player. She has taught at Stanford University and 
at San Francisco State University, and currently teaches piano privately and at 
Mills College. 

* * * 
GEORGE THOMSON, violist, is pursuing a Ph.D. in Music History at the University 
of California, Berkeley. He has studied viola and conducting in Berkeley, and 
spent 1984-85 in London on a Hertz Fellowship. He is currently concert master 
and teaching assistant for the University Symphony Orchestra. 


